COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 16 FEBRUARY 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bowman (S), Earp, Farmer (N), Hendry, Parsons, Rutherford (K) and Scarborough (as substitute for Councillor McDevitt)

COS.19/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was received on behalf of Councillor McDevitt.

COS.20/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Parsons and Hendry declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item on Performance Information – Carlisle Housing Association.  They stated that their interests were in respect of the fact that they are Carlisle Housing Association Board Members.

COS.21/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

A Member referred to the minutes of the meeting held on 12 January 2006 and in particular items COS.013/06 – Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership (CDRP) – Draft Constitution.  Bullet point (c) stated that minutes of CDRP Leadership meetings were taken by different people.  The Member clarified that the minutes are always taken by an Officer from the Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the minutes of the meetings on 24 and 29 November 2005 be signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.  

(2)
That the minutes of the meeting on 10 January 2006 be noted.

(3)
That the minutes of 12 January 2006 be amended under COS.013/06 (c) with the deletion of the statement that meetings are minuted by different people each time, and that otherwise the minutes be noted.

COS.22/06
PRIMARY CARE TRUST CONSULTATION – CUMBRIA AND LANCASHIRE

The Acting Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented Report SP.05/06 advising that the Strategic Health Authority is currently seeking views on three options for the future of Primary Care Trusts.  The closing date for comments is 27 March 2006.  The Executive on 23 January 2006 (EX.020/06) considered the proposed options and referred the matter to this Committee for comment prior to a further report being submitted to the next meeting of the Executive on 20 February 2006.

Mrs C Dent, Head of Governance, Cumbria and Lancashire Strategic Health Authority, attended the meeting and gave a presentation on the options.  She advised that the consultation was on organisational boundary changes for Primary Care Trusts and was not the same as the Strategic Health Authority consultation on Service Delivery, which is taking place nationally through the Government’s “Commissioning Patient Led Services” agenda.

Mrs Dent advised that there are currently 13 Primary Care Trusts in Cumbria and Lancashire.  Consultation was taking place on the following three options:

Option 1:
Four Primary Care Trusts 

(Blackburn with Darwen PCT, Blackpool PCT; Lancashire PCT; Cumbria PCT)

Option 2:
Five Primary Care Trusts 

(Blackburn with Darwen PCT; Blackpool PCT; Morecambe Bay PCT; Lancashire PCT [excluding Lancaster City Council boundary]; North Cumbria PCT)


Option 3:

Six Primary Care Trusts 


(Blackburn with Darwen PCT; Blackpool PCT; Cumbria PCT; Lancaster, Fylde, Wyre PCT; Burnley, Rossendale, Pendle, Hyndburn, Ribble Valley PCT; West Lancashire, South Ribble, Chorley, Preston PCT)

Views were being sought from a range of stakeholders as part of a 14 week consultation period which would end on 22 March 2006. Mrs Dent emphasised that the views of Local Councils were crucial and she encouraged local members to provide individual responses to the consultation.

The proposed changes will introduce new roles for Primary Care Trusts including a new approach to commissioning i.e. the process by which the NHS spends its money to ensure quality, fairness and value for money.  Under the proposed new approach GP’s would have access to a commissioning budget and would lead developments that would produce more responsive local services.  There were expected cost savings of £10 million in Cumbria and Lancashire resulting from a reduction in management and administration costs and it was anticipated that these would be re-invested in clinical services.

Under the proposals, Primary Care Trusts would be measured against a number of Department of Health criteria including:

· Secure high quality, safe services

· Improve commissioning and effective use of resources

· Improve co-ordination with Social Services

· Improve health and reduce inequalities by influencing Councils

· Improve the role of the public in planning and delivery of Local Health Care

· Manage financial balance and risk

· Improve engagement of GP’s 

· Delivering £250 million nationally (£10 million in Cumbria and Lancashire) reduction in management and administration costs

· Develop clear and prospective commissioning framework 

Mrs Dent advised that since the consultation had commenced 146 responses had already been received.  She advised that a public meeting had been scheduled by the Strategic Health Authority (SHA) for 10 April 2006.  However, this may have to be brought forward as the Department of Health may bring forward the date for a response from the SHA Board.  If the date for the response is brought forward, a public meeting will be held on 3 April 2006 and the Primary Care Trust Board will consider the options on 5 April 2006.

In considering the options for consultation, Members raised the following questions and made the following comments and observations:

(a)
References had been made to the advantages of having Primary Care Trusts co-terminus with Local Authorities in order to improve co-ordination with social services.  A Member queried how the options would fit in with any proposed re-organisation of Local Government.

Mrs Dent responded that the PCT had asked the Department of Health about that issue and had been told, at that time, that Local Government Re-organisation was not on the horizon.  She recognised that the situation had changed and Local Government Re-organisation was now an issue.

In terms of being co-terminus with Local Government as it currently stands, Options 1 and 3 would match better with Cumbria County Council.  The Department of Health had asked for Option 2 to be put into the consultation.  If Option 2 was adopted, management savings could be generated but it would be more challenging in terms of looking at the integration with Social Services and current Local Authorities.

(b)
In response to a query about the consultation which had been carried out, Mrs Dent advised that the consultation document had been posted on the Web and sent to all Local Authorities, Voluntary Organisations, libraries and other agencies.  Primary Care Trusts had been issued with leaflets to place in different locations.  Altogether 3,000 copies had been distributed across Cumbria and Lancashire. Presentations have also been given to different agencies across the area.

In response to a question about whether this was considered to be an adequate basis of consultation, Mrs Dent advised that this was not a required Section 7 consultation.  The consultation had gone out more widely than the required list suggested by the Government.  

In response to a question as to what ratio of the public had been contacted as part of the consultation, Mrs Dent responded that she could not say for definite.  At this stage, out of the 146 responses received, 45 had been from the public.  She acknowledged that they may not have reached sufficient members of the public yet. In the response, there had been confusion by some of the public between this consultation and the proposed Service Provision changes.

(c)
Mrs Dent responded to a Member’s question about current structures and financial arrangements within the National Health Service explaining that Strategic Health Authorities receive the Capital Budget against which bids are made.  Primary Care Trusts get the direct financial allocation from the Department of Health.  This would not change in the future as Primary Care Trusts would still hold the money, but if there were larger Primary Care Trusts then they may be more powerful in terms of commissioning.

She went on to explain where hospitals fit into the system and reiterated that this consultation was about Primary Care Trust boundary changes and not to do with the Service Delivery Consultation.  There was a new White Paper about Developing Community Services and an Officer from the Strategic Health Authority could give a presentation to the Committee on that document at an appropriate future meeting.

(d)
A Member queried the provisional plans for the composition and responsibilities of Boards for the new Primary Care Trusts.  

Mrs Dent advised that the composition of the Boards would be determined by the Department of Health and confirmation of these details was still awaited.  It was anticipated that there would be Executive and Non-Executive Directors.  It would be the responsibility of the Appointments Commission to make these appointments and ensure the correct mix of expertise on the Board.  There had been a move towards the involvement of Local Councillors as Board Members but this would be up to the Appointments Committee.

The accountability of the large Primary Care Trusts to local people was a huge concern for many people.  They should be able to use the current forums for patients and public involvement to ensure that the Boards are receiving the correct views and reports to maintain a local focus.

Members expressed concern about the local accountability of larger Primary Care Trusts.

(e)
The most local option on offer would be Option 2, with a North Cumbria Primary Care Trust.  There was a question as to whether the Strategic Health Authority had a preferred option at this stage.

Mrs Dent responded that the Strategic Health Authority did not have a preferred option at this stage.  The process for making a final decision on this would be the preparation of a report, based on the outcome of the consultation, for consideration by the Strategic Health Authority Board.  

The Board would consider that report in a public meeting and would then make a decision and a recommendation to the Secretary of State.  A Panel would look at the recommendation from the Strategic Health Authority and the Secretary of State would make the final decision.  No date had been set for final announcements by the Secretary of State.  

(f)
A Member queried whether the results of the consultation would be taken into account or whether decisions had already been made on the way forward.

Mrs Dent re-iterated that the Strategic Health Authority had no preferred option at this stage.  They would be commissioning an external analysis of the consultation results against the criteria set out and also based on geography of respondents.  In relation to responses received to date, the majority have selected Option 3, with Option 1 in second place, but it is far too early to comment on what the outcome of the consultation exercise might be.

Members welcomed the geographical analysis as there are more people in the Lancashire area and the geographical analysis would help to prevent skewing of results.

(g) Members expressed doubt that the £10 million of management and administration costs savings in Cumbria and Lancashire could really be achieved through the three options.  

Mrs Dent advised that the £10 million savings could be achieved by all three options but it would be more challenging to achieve them through Options 2 and 3.  It was intended that every new Primary Care Trust would be given a Management Cost Envelope based on their size and where they had already made savings.

Some Members were sceptical about the actual achievement of proposed Management Costs Savings and referred to other Health Service Initiatives which had generated additional costs and posts, e.g. the Choose and Book System.

Mrs Dent responded that she could not comment specifically on the Choose and Book initiative but stated that, under the proposed options, the £10 million savings could be achieved in Cumbria and Lancashire.  

A reduction from the current 13 Primary Care Trusts would result in a reduction in Senior Management Posts and savings at Executive Post, Board and Senior Management level.  The proposals should allow Primary Care Trusts to commission services better on a clinical and more cost effective basis.  She offered for one of her colleagues to give a presentation on the Choose and Book initiative but Members felt that this was the responsibility of the Health and Wellbeing Joint Committee.

The Chairman then thanked Mrs Dent for her attendance at the meeting and for an informative presentation and for responding to Members’ questions.  

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Executive be informed:

(a) That this Committee supports Option 2 as the most locally based option in terms of Primary Care Trust structures;

(b) That the Committee has a general concern about the viability and achievability of the savings of £10 million in Cumbria and Lancashire as stated in the consultation paper.

(2)  That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager arrange for a presentation by the Strategic Health Authority on the new Community Services White Paper at an appropriate time. 

COS.23/06
PERFORMANCE INFORMATION – CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager presented report DS.03/06 updating Members on Performance Information regarding Carlisle Housing Association (CHA).  The Deputy Managing Director of Carlisle Housing Association was unable to attend the meeting due to illness.  He introduced Mr Martin Watson, Finance Supervisor at Carlisle Housing Association, who would present the CHA Board Data and answer Members’ questions.

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager advised that after the last meeting of the Committee when CHA had been discussed, he had met with the Overview and Scrutiny Manager regarding improvements to the Performance Information presented to the Committee.  As a result of that meeting the report contained the following Performance Information:

(a)
Performance Data presented to the CHA Board and associated narrative.

(b)
Relevant Homelessness Data.

(c)
Comparable Data with other Housing Associations in the same family group as Carlisle Housing Association.

Mr Watson then outlined the Data presented to the CHA Board breaking it down in to Customer Focus, Finance and Asset Management.  He commented that he had joined CHA in July 2005 at which time the repairs data had been moved from the Orchard system to the Academy system.  There had been a number of initial problems with the new system being in place in relation to training requirements for staff or the recording of Data on the system.  He stated that they had confidence that the figures reflected a more accurate situation and that after another quarter when all the initial training requirements are ironed out there would be a more realistic figure available in relation to repairs.

In relation to tenancy arrears the way that Housing Benefit payments were made from the Council to CHA often resulted in peaks and troughs in arrears and he had established a trend line through the peaks and troughs for presentation of more accurate picture to the CHA Board.

In relation to Asset Management, although the lettings were still on the Orchard system voids were tracked on the Academy system and previously it had been difficult to independently confirm the information about voids.  A monthly check is now carried out to ensure that the two systems are in balance and he was confident that the correct figures were presented in the report and were independently verifiable.

Mr Taylor then outlined the Homelessness Data and the Comparable Data with other Housing Associations in the Carlisle Housing Association family group.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
The number of void properties was referred to and concern was expressed that in some areas of Carlisle the high number of voids was having a detrimental effect on the whole area.

Mr Watson advised that there were a multitude of reasons why properties are void and he acknowledged that areas can slide in to decline particularly if there are a high number of void properties.  However in previous authorities he had seen evidence of areas being regenerated and everything he had so far seen in Carlisle suggested that the efforts of Carlisle Housing Association and other partners were not just about making properties habitable but also about regenerating areas.

(b)
Members welcomed the narrative explanation provided alongside the Performance Information, particularly the explanation of the problems which had resulted from the change of computer systems and ongoing training requirements.

(c)
A Member referred to the Homeless nominations to Carlisle Housing Association by the Council of which 67% had been rehoused.  In response to a question about the 33% who had been nominated and not re-housed, Mr Taylor advised that a variety of factors had meant that rehousing was either no longer needed, not applicable or not taken.  He confirmed that CHA had not rejected any nominations from the Council and he was happy that all of the nominations to CHA had been satisfactorily dealt with.

In response to a further question Mr Taylor advised that he was confident that the Council could continue without using Bed and Breakfast Accommodation, although he acknowledged that it was difficult to predict a situation such as the floods.

(d)
In response to a Member’s question about one specific bungalow which had been empty since March 2005, Mr Watson advised that he couldn’t comment on specific letting allocations as it was outside his area of knowledge.  He emphasised that his role was to ensure that the performance information and figures presented were correct and that in terms of the management of CHA, decisions were being made on the basis of correct information. 

(e)
A Member referred to the initial offer document which had been made to tenants prior to the transfer of houses to Carlisle Housing Association.  In particular he referred to the statement that response times for repairs would be faster.  He commented that CHA was still missing targets on the commitments that they had made in that document. 

Mr Watson responded that as the figures stood they did show that targets were being missed.  He had queried the information and data which was provided when he had started with Carlisle Housing Association and had challenged previous assumptions and anomalies, stating that they should all be included in within the information and data presented.  He advised that there had been instances where instructions had been misunderstood or there were retraining requirements and also Contractors had to be made aware of the importance of keeping accurate information on completion dates for jobs.  His prime concern was to ensure that all the figures presented were accurate and correct.

(f)
A Member referred to the “CHA 2 Years On” document, published by CHA in January 2005, which stated that in October 2004 the re-let time was 5 ½ weeks.  The report which they were considering today stated that the re-let time was 13 weeks, clarification was sought on this serious decline. 

Mr Watson responded that he could not verify the figure presented in the 2 Years On document but he could confidently state that the 13 week figure presented in the report is the current figure for re-let times.

(g)
In the past Members had, on a number of occasions, requested the development of a protocol between Carlisle Housing Association and the City Council regarding the role of elected Members as Community Leaders and Representatives of the electorate.  There did not appear to be any protocols in place to allow elected Members to interface with Carlisle Housing Association either to raise general concerns from their Wards or to represent individual Ward Members.

Mr Taylor responded that since 2003 there has been an information sharing protocol covering Officers and Members and he advised that he could obtain a copy for Members.

Members responded that the type of protocol they were looking for was a fast track for Members to contact CHA in order to represent their Ward residents/constituents.

It was suggested that Mr Taylor raise this concern at the liaison meetings and that the information sharing protocol and feedback from the liaison meeting on this issue be presented to a future meeting of the Committee.

Members suggested that the Deputy Chief Executive should be made aware of the Committee’s concerns about the absence of any protocol between CHA and the City Council regarding the role of elected Members as Community Leaders and Representatives.

(h)
There were concerns at the attitudes of some staff when dealing with tenants.

Mr Watson responded that he was not in a position to comment on all the Officers within CHA, as he only had a direct influence on the Finance team.  He commented that he had previously worked in a commercially driven environment where the Customer was seen as being king and that it may be that this commercial view is not translated fully throughout Carlisle Housing Association.  He did however believe that Officers within Carlisle Housing Association were working towards improving the situation and improving performance across the range of activities.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Watson for attending the meeting and for the valuable information he had provided.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the new format of reporting be welcomed and the Committee looks forward to seeing improving Performance Information in subsequent reports.

(2)
That the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager take the minutes of this meeting to the next Liaison meeting in order to keep the Deputy Managing Director of Carlisle Housing Association fully informed of the position.

(3)
That the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager raise the Members concerns about the absence of a protocol on the role of elected Members as Community Leaders and Representatives at the next Liaison meeting.  The feedback from that Liaison meeting and the information sharing protocol produced in 2003 should then be submitted to the next available meeting of this Committee.

COS.24/06
CARLISLE RENAISSANCE

The Director of Carlisle Renaissance attended the meeting to take soundings on the Carlisle Renaissance issues on which the Committee wants to be engaged.  As background information he presented Report CE.01/06 which considered how Carlisle Renaissance is addressed within the context of the City Council’s Corporate Policy Framework and priorities, outlined proposals for its governance and management within the City Council and set out plans for consultation on the Development Framework and Movement Strategy.  The Executive on 23 January 2006 had considered the Report (EX.08/06) and had noted progress in integrating Carlisle Renaissance into the work of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

Ian McNichol, Director of Carlisle Renaissance then introduced Andrew Woods, recently appointed as Communications and Consultation Officer.  Mr Wood would be working primarily on Carlisle Renaissance but would also be working within the Communications Team.

Mr McNichol advised Members that he was seeking Overview and Scrutiny’s views on the following aspects of Carlisle Renaissance :

· Consultation and Community Engagement;

· The complex governance issues which Carlisle Renaissance is raising, in particular the issue of the Local Strategic Partnership which had been causing some concern for Members.  There were challenges around the Local Strategic Partnership and how it relates to Carlisle Renaissance and the existing governance arrangements of the Local Authority;

· Overview and Scrutiny involvement in Carlisle Renaissance – arrangements to ensure that Members are fully engaged in discussions as Carlisle Renaissance develops.

In considering these and other aspects of Carlisle Renaissance, Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
In the original prospectus for Carlisle Renaissance there was reference to Sustainable Communities, but through the initial stages the perception and focus has been more about City Centre redevelopment.  Members queried progress with the Sustainable Communities and other broader aspects of Carlisle Renaissance.  


Mr McNichol responded that the development framework had been driven by opportunities presented by the review of the Local Plan.  In relation to other aspects of Carlisle Renaissance, he advised that Sustainable Communities had not progressed further due to the complexity of the Sustainable Communities objectives and agenda. A large number of organisations would have a role to play and a lot of work needed to be done on mechanisms for drawing together these organisations and making decisions.  The role of the Local Strategic Partnership in that agenda would be crucial.  


In relation to the Economic Strategy aspects of Carlisle Renaissance, he reported that he had received an indication from Cumbria Vision that they would set aside resources from April 2006 to help prepare an Economic Strategy for the City.  This would look at identifying the issues and where and when Local Councils should intervene.

(b)
There was an emphasis on the need to ensure that the Local Strategic Partnership would be truly and properly representative.

(c)
A Member referred to the North West Development Agency funding for Carlisle South commenting that with Carlisle Renaissance as the priority, various bids had gone in and projects had been planned but it seemed that a lot of funding had been frozen and put back into the overall strategy.  There was concern that projects had been planned and the impetus of some of these projects may be lost.

Mr McNichol responded that the North West Development Agency (NWDA) had stated that the Economic Renewal Action Plan (ERAP) should be considered in the context of Carlisle Renaissance and aspects of what were included in the ERAP needed to be integrated into whatever funding was available.  The draft Business Plan suggested that there would be £3m available over 3 years for Carlisle Renaissance.

Cumbria Vision had asked for a report setting out what would be done with £1m funding for Carlisle Renaissance and in that report Mr McNichol had outlined ERAP and regeneration issues.  This report had been considered by the Member Steering Group for Carlisle Renaissance, and although it was not a formal grant application to the Regional Development Agency, it was an initial attempt at setting out areas of expenditure.  Feedback on the proposals had yet to be received from various groups and at the moment final proposals had not been made to the NWDA.

(d)
A Member referred to information he had recently received from the University stating that 2.6% of the economy of Cumbria is economic development grants, but that no-one was able to identify where these grants are spent i.e. what proportion is spent within a specific area.  In relation to Carlisle Renaissance and the wider economic regeneration issues he highlighted the need to ensure that we get the money we are supposed to, know where it is supposed to go and keep track of what it is actually spent on.

(e)
A major concern of the public related to public transport and ring roads, Carlisle Renaissance could be ground breaking in considering the provision of free public transport in Carlisle through a proper free park and ride service.


Mr McNichol responded that during the consultation to date a number of people had been raising issues regarding transport.  It was his opinion that the Local Transport Planning process progressed in the way that land use planning has, and decisions on Transport planning were often made on the basis of what money was available rather than strategic consideration of what is wanted and needed within the city.


He also commented that in addition to concerns about public transport, many people were saying that they wanted better access for cars to the city.


Mr Woods provided an update on progress with the consultation and commented that in the Citizens’ Panel questionnaire the issue of transport covered approximately a third of the questionnaire.  During the consultation in the shop in the Lanes, many of the comments had been about transport issues.


The Vice-Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee suggested that Members of this Committee could be invited to the workshop on transport.  In response, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager and the Chairman of this Committee suggested that while there may be areas of overlap with Carlisle Renaissance, there are other areas where a Committee should develop its own expertise. 

(f)
Carlisle Renaissance will need a small group of politically motivated men and women to drive it forward.  The Executive should appoint a Portfolio Holder with specific responsibility for Carlisle Renaissance to champion the Carlisle Renaissance process.


Mr McNichol supported the proposal for a political champion and advised that currently the Leader of the Council is a Portfolio Holder for Carlisle Renaissance.

(g)
Carlisle Renaissance provides an opportunity to start thinking more radically and more seriously about major issues, for example, how to make Carlisle a sustainable city and the provision of a 4 star hotel within the city.  Carlisle Renaissance will provide an opportunity for informed decisions to be made on crucial issues e.g. how to grow the population of the city in order to make it sustainable in the future.  These are major issues of great importance for the future of the city which should be considered at this opportunity. 

(h)
A Member questioned the marketing of Carlisle Renaissance commenting that the phrase “Carlisle Renaissance” was difficult for the public to relate to.  


Mr McNichol responded that this touched on a broader issue about the branding of activities and acknowledged that Renaissance was a word that may not resonate with many people.  He advised that communication mechanisms and branding were being considered but would be restricted by available resources.  There was a broader issue for the Council of how it communicates its activities and this whole area should be reviewed and refreshed.


Mr Wood commented that Carlisle Renaissance was doing its job as a working brand but it also had a tag line of “Carlisle City is changing”.

(g)
Overview and Scrutiny Members welcomed the opportunity to be involved in commenting and advising on consultation and community engagement.  Leaflets, questionnaires, Neighbourhood Forums and even the shop in the lanes were not the exclusive methods for consultation, and there needed to be consideration of other methods of consultation, particularly in the rural area.

RESOLVED – (1) This Overview and Scrutiny Committee is interested in number of aspects of Carlisle Renaissance following under its remit including Community Regeneration, Sustainable Communities, impacts on the Housing Strategy, Culture and Leisure and also Crime and Disorder related matters.

(2)
The Committee has a particular interest in consultation and community engagement and would be interested in looking at and monitoring the methods of and approaches to consultation.

(3)
The Committee welcomes the opportunity to be involved in Carlisle Renaissance at appropriate points in the areas outlined above, and also in any other relevant area.

COS.25/06
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

The Executive on 23 January 2006 (EX.01/06) had considered the call-in by this Committee referring back the decision on a grant to the Greystone Community Centre. 

Following consideration of the call-in, the Executive agreed to increase the grant and a grant of £90,000 was awarded to Greystone Community Centre towards the cost of developing their centre.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s response to the call-in be welcomed and all Overview and Scrutiny Members be thanked for their involvement in scrutiny at the call-in.

COS.26/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Work Programme for this Committee for 2005/06 highlighting the following :

(a)
The Sheepmount final report had been removed from the Agenda for this meeting and would be reported at an appropriate time in the future.

(b)
A Parish Charter Task and Finish Group Meeting and a workshop on Housing Renewal would be held during the third week in February 2006.

(c)
The Play Area Strategy was not available for consideration at this meeting but would be reported to the March 2006 meeting.

(d)
In response to a Member’s question, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the item on Access to Sport had arisen from consideration of the budgetary matters and was a potential subject review for the 2006/07 municipal year.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

COS.27/06
FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO THE COMMUNITY



OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented Report LDS.08/06 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 February to 31 May 2006) issues under the ambit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the 1 February to 31 May 2006 Forward Plan issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

COS.28/06
EQUALITIES

Ms Dixon, Policy and Performance Officer, presented Report SP.04/06 outlining the progress of the Council in meeting its statutory duties in relation to race and disability.  The Executive on 23 January 2006 had considered Report SP.01/06 on the matter and had referred it to this Committee with a request that this Committee provide assistance in monitoring progress on the following actions:

(a)
Progression of the Impact Assessment pilot through to completion.

(b)
Consultation with Community Groups and representatives on the content of a comprehensive Equalities Policy for the Council.

(c)
Completion of an audit of current performance.

(d)
Establishing discussions with groups locally to develop a Disability Equality Scheme.

Ms Dixon commented that each of these areas of work had more detailed tasks which were identified in the Project Plan attached as Appendix 2 to the Report.  She commented that specific target dates had been set but allocation of the targets to individuals had yet to be done.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
Members had received comments from some officers expressing concern that there was a lack of direction from the Executive on the area of Equalities.

(b)
The Action Plan contained target dates which were in the near future, but there was concern that targets needed to be allocated and there needed to be political and Officer commitment to achieving them.


The Acting Head of Strategic and Performance Services commented that the Project Plan had been developed to make it explicit what needed to be achieved within a short timescale.

(c)
A Member referred to the need to consult with community groups and asked what was being done to find community groups to consult with.


Ms Dixon advised that she was talking to Officers from the Community Development Section to establish the groups they are in contact with and how they could best be consulted.  The County wide Race and Diversity contacts were also being used and attempts were being made to consult with different youth groups, including one which had produced a video on racial issues.

(d)
In response to a Member’s question, the Acting Head of Strategic and Performance Services advised that the application for support from the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister Diversity in the Districts Programmes had been successful and the Council had been accepted on the Programme.

RESOLVED – (1) The Committee acknowledges that the Equalities and Diversity Project Plan is a good starting point for the work.

(2)  That the Committee accepts the task of monitoring the actions and agrees that the Chairman of this Committee and the Overview and Scrutiny Manager liaise with the Policy and Performance Officer to establish arrangements for the Committee to monitor progress on specific actions.

COS.29/06
MONITORING REPORT ON THE HOMELESSNESS AND



HOSTELS SERVICE ACTION PLAN

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager presented Report DS.02/06 updating Members on the delivery of Phase 1 targets of the Homelessness and Hostel Service Action Plan.  The report also set out areas within Phase 1 of the Action Plan which could be streamlined and asked Members to approve the removal of completed actions from the Action Plan.

In consideration of the report Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
It was acknowledged that completed actions could be removed from the Action Plan but it was suggested that they should all be reported on an annual basis to ensure that they were being monitored effectively.

(b)
Progress was requested on the development of relationships between Social Services and Health.

Mr Taylor responded that there had been good partnership working with Social Services and Health.  He used the work on young people as an illustration, advising that since January 2006 there had been 3 meetings between Officers from Social Services, Supporting People and Housing providers where the rise from 16 to 17 year olds declaring themselves as homeless had been discussed.   These joint meetings took a holistic approach to the problem looking at issues such as emergency temporary accommodation, provision of support and assistance to move on from temporary accommodation.

In response to a Member’s question about how the joint working could develop positively in the future, Mr Taylor responded that it was working well so far but at some point agencies needed to sign up and give a positive commitment to working together, which could also involve committing resources.

Mr Taylor advised that there was also joint working in other areas reflecting other client groups, for example, substance misuse.

(c)
A Member commented that some of the shorter term actions had been achieved, but there were some longer term actions which still needed to be addressed and it was suggested that a workshop session be held to consider some of the Phase 2 actions.

(d)
In response to a question about whether additional staffing was now included within the baseline budget for the Homelessness team, Mr Taylor responded that the temporary structure put in place last year had been included in the baseline budget for the next 4 years.

(e)
In response to a question about progress with staff training and development, Mr Taylor responded that it had been predominantly on the job training passed on through reviewing cases and how decisions were reached.  In response to a Member’s question about the feedback from clients, Mr Taylor responded that feedback was always sought by anyone who is interviewed.

(f)
A Member referred to the specific improvement action of “Continuing Partnership with Probation and CDRP (Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership)”.  She reported that she had never heard this discussed at any CDRP Leadership Group Meetings.  Mr Taylor responded that the main discussions are held with the various different groups underneath the Leadership Team.

(g)
A Member queried whether the regime in operation at John Street Hostel was different from the pre flood regime, particularly in terms of health and safety.  A Member queried whether the Officer felt the Hostel was operating appropriately now.


Mr Taylor responded that John Street Hostel was now operated under a grant regime and places should be there for a maximum of 2 years after which clients should be moved on.  A number of health and safety issues had been addressed including non-tolerance of alcohol within the Hostel and issues related to the safety of staff and other residents.  There have been a number of health and safety measures introduced including security doors, CCTV and wrist alarms for staff.  Efforts are also being made to encourage clients to leave the building for at least an hour each day, and this is part of the drive to motivate people to get out and about and interact.


Mr Taylor was confident that the regime in John Street was moving in the right direction, although operations needed to be reviewed from time to time.  The Manager of John Street sought feedback from clients both individually and in groups.


In response to a Member’s question, Mr Taylor stated that the wrist alarms when activated connect with the Police and Careline, although there have been issues regarding response times.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be welcomed and completed actions be removed from the Action Plan subject to them being included in an annual report to monitor all actions.

(2)
That it be noted that certain areas within Phase 1 of the Action Plan can be streamlined.

(3)
That the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager liaise with the Overview and Scrutiny Manager regarding a workshop for the Committee to discuss achievement and monitoring of Phase Two actions.

COS.30/06
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of 3 hours.

COS.31/06
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT –



THIRD QUARTER OCTOBER TO DECEMBER 2005

The Acting Head of Strategic and Performance Services presented Report SP.06/06 containing performance information for October to December 2005 for the service area covered by this Committee.  The indicators are categorised according to the Council’s  priorities of Cleaner, Greener, Safer and Learning City.

Ms Curr commented that the next steps were to set stretching targets and service standards for 2006/07 by assessing levels of past performance and taking into account performance of similar authorities and national targets for Best Value Indicators.  Another key stage would be to integrate performance and financial planning reporting so that financial impact of under/over performances are more apparent.  It will also mean that performance and financial decision making, including allocation of resources is better informed.  In the longer term trends in performance and spending will be identifiable and may be compared with other authorities to inform use of resources and value for money judgements.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
The performance in Indicator LP134- Number of public disorder incidents per 1,000 population, was queried as the 3 months October to December 05/06 figure of 26.56 was the same as the 9 months year to date figure.

Ms Curr acknowledged that it looked as if an error had been made and apologised for that error.

(b)
The relevance of LP3 – Number of CCTV cameras monitored by the City Council was queried.  Ms Curr responded that this figure would be taken out at the end of the year but because reporting had commenced this year it would continue to be reported for the duration of the year.  She commented that a lot of money was spent on CCTV so work was being undertaken to develop other measures which would enable a more accurate assessment of the effectiveness and value for money of CCTV.

(c)
In response to a query about car parks holding the Secure Car Parks award, Ms Curr responded that she thought that they were now pursuing a new and enhanced standard.  She undertook to check this information.

(d)
Some of the crime and disorder targets were queried, as performance appeared to have improved dramatically and there was a question as to how these improvements had been achieved.  The validity of the figures provided was questioned.


Ms Curr responded that she would look into these areas and it may be that the targets had changed.

(e)
A Member referred to some of the crime and disorder indicators which were alcohol related.  Members stressed that the recommendations of the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group must be moved forward, as many of them were clearly addressed at the issue of crime and disorder relating to alcohol.  There was some concern that the Action Plan on the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group was not being progressed with appropriate urgency.

(f)
In response to a query about the 2 racial incidents reported, Ms Curr advised that she did not have the details of the incidents to hand.  It was suggested that in future the reports should have sufficient detail to establish from where the figures had arisen.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomes the fact that Officers had taken on board their views in terms of developing further indicators for use from 2006/07 and the improved exceptions only format of the report was welcomed.

(2)
The Committee welcomes the proposed developments in relation to integrating performance and financial planning and reporting, particularly in terms of informing value for money judgements and in this respect the Committee looks forward to meaningful comparative data.

COS.32/06
MONITORING OF CARLISLE LEISURE LIMITED

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport presented Report CLS.02/06 outlining performance management proposals for monitoring the contract with Carlisle Leisure Limited.

Mr Beveridge advised that following the workshop with Members of the Committee, it was proposed that additional layers of monitoring information be added through a number of proposed performance measures outlined in Appendix A of the report.  These would be in addition to the existing performance monitoring arrangements.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
There was a query as to how a percentage of visits from social classes D/E compared with the percentage catchment population in social classes D/E could be measured.


Mr Beveridge responded that Carlisle Leisure Limited had a reasonable database with information from use of the Ultimate Card and the Leisure Card, but recognised that attempting to establish social class could be a problem.  With all indicators there needed to be a balance between the usefulness of the information and the difficulty in collecting the information.

(b)
The amount of investment in the service annually from Carlisle Leisure Limited would need to be set on an overall context to make it meaningful, as would the number of new activities as there would need to be meaningful definitions attached to this.

(c)
Members sought assurances that although the Performance Indicators would be developed in conjunction with Carlisle Leisure Limited, the Council would not end up with Carlisle Leisure Limited presenting only the information they wanted to present.  Any figures would need to be looked at in the context of targets and overall Council priorities.  


Members recognised that the process would need to develop over time, but suggested that officers from Carlisle Leisure Limited should be present at Committee meetings when performance was discussed.

Mr Beveridge responded that he would take all these points on board and that Allerdale District Council were also going through a similar process in relation to monitoring the contract with Carlisle Leisure Limited.  He would meet with Officers from Allerdale regarding developments in this area.  He agreed that Officers from Carlisle Leisure Limited or the Chairman of the Board of Carlisle Leisure Limited should attend this Committee when performance is being monitored.

RESOLVED –  (1) That the proposed performance measures be welcomed as an initial step.  

(2)  That further discussions with Carlisle Leisure Limited would follow to establish an agreed set of performance measures which the Committee could use to monitor performance.

(3) That there would need to be outcomes attached to any target set within the performance management framework.  

(4) That relevant officers of Carlisle Leisure Limited would attend meetings of the Committee when performance information was considered to respond to questions from Members.

(The meeting ended at 1.30pm)
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